MINUTES OF THE ROYAL BRITISH LEGION KENT COUNTY

EIGHTY NINTH ANNUAL CONFERENCE 
HELD AT COUNTY HALL, MAIDSTONE, KENT 
ON SATURDAY 21ST JANUARY 2012
1. The Conference opened at 1 pm when the County Chairman announced the Entry of the Dignitaries - Cllr Brian Mortimer, the Mayor of Maidstone accompanied by the Mayoress, Mrs Dianne Mortimer, Mr Tim Thomas, Chairman of Headcorn Parish Council and Guest Speaker Mr John Crisford, National Vice Chairman - escorted by the County President, Mr John Partridge MBE.
2. The Entry of the Standards took place.  All present had a copy of The Roll of Honour and the County President delivered the Exhortation which was followed by the Silent Tribute and the Calls played by the two Buglers.
3. Prayers were led by the County Padre, the Reverend Brian Sharpe.
4. The Mayor of Maidstone, Cllr Brian Mortimer gave the Civic Welcome, extending a warm welcome to all members to the Borough of Maidstone.  He said that he had been involved with the Legion in and around Maidstone for some time and last year had been pleased to attend the County Service at All Saints Church and had spoken to many members at the reception in the Town Hall afterwards.  Remembrance was always a poignant time and he was always pleased to see so many gathering at the War Memorials with many remembering those who lost their lives in recent conflicts.  He was also pleased that so many gave their support to the Legion during its Poppy Appeal knowing how well that money was spent in the County.  He ended by wishing everyone a very enjoyable and successful Conference.
5. Mr Tim Thomas, Chairman of Headcorn Parish Council spoke on behalf of the Council and on behalf of the Chairman of the Headcorn Branch who could not attend.  He welcomed County Conference back to Headcorn and wished Conference a very successful afternoon.
6. The County President, Mr John Partridge, MBE, addressed Conference.  He thanked Cllr Mortimer and Mr Thomas for their words of welcome and for their presence at Conference saying it was good to be back in Headcorn once again.  He then referred to the work of those in the county who did so much for the 90th Anniversary of the Legion last year.  This included two Cathedral Concerts - at Canterbury and Rochester - made all the more successful by the Central Band of the Royal British Legion under David Cole, and soprano Margaret Threadgold.  He expressed his gratitude for the support of the Mayor and Mayoress towards the Legion, in particular at the County Parade, during the Poppy Appeal and their attendance at the Maidstone Winds Concert.  He also expressed his thanks to the former County Patron David Willetts for his support during his term as Lord Lieutenant and thanked his successor Viscount De L’Isle for taking on the role of Patron, a position held by his father some years ago.  Finally he gave thanks to the Standard Bearers, the various County Committees and to the Woman’s Section in the County.
7. After the fallout of the Standards the County Chairman welcomed all delegates and visitors to Conference and introduced the top table including the Conference Committee Chairman Mrs Robbie Dunger; County Treasurer Mr Ray Mann; the Guest Speaker Mr John Crisford, National Vice Chairman; County Secretary Mr Tony West; County President Mr John Partridge MBE; the Mayor of Maidstone Cllr Brian Mortimer; County Vice Chairman Mr Richard Cast; and County Padre Rev Brian Sharpe.  He announced that the Padre had agreed to stay on for one more year, standing down after Conference next year.  The Chairman reminded delegates of the rules, namely that they speak through the Chair initially giving their name and branch name clearly.
8. Notice to Convene Conference - The County Secretary, Mr Tony West, read out the formal notice convening the RBL Kent County Conference on Saturday 21st January 2012.
9. Apologies were received from Mr G Simpson (County Manager), Mr R Purton (Margate Branch & County Parade Marshal) and Mr A Hartland (Riders Branch Kent Representative).
10. Appointment of Scrutineers - Mrs A E Hill (Whitstable Branch), Mrs J A Todd (Canterbury Branch), Mr T J Geere (Cheriton & Morehall Branch) and Mrs N S Smith (Royal British Legion Village Branch).  Proposed by Gillingham Branch and seconded by Shoreham Branch. The Conference Committee Chairman confirmed that there were no amendments or additions to the published Conference Agenda.
11. There were 28 Delegates from 24 Branches with two Delegates missing.
12. The Minutes of the County Conference held on Saturday 15th January 2011 were taken as read and proposed by Birchington Branch, seconded by Gillingham Branch with no errors noted or addendums required.
13. Matters Arising - There were no matters arising.
14. Report of the County Committee - All present had a copy of the Annual County Report (attached).  The report was proposed as adopted by Canterbury Branch and seconded by Orpington Branch.

15. Confirmation of County Officers  Under the new postal vote election process Mr Austin Walker (Margate)  and Mr Richard Cast (Sittingbourne) being the only nominees for the offices of Chairman and Vice Chairman respectively were deemed elected at the end of 2011 for a three year period.
16. Election of County Committee  Four members of the current committee were re-elected; Mr Richard Bunyan (Sevenoaks), Mr Allan Clarke (Orpington), Mrs Robbie Dunger (Gillingham), and Mr Geoff Haisell (Orpington).  A further five members were duly elected to the committee; Mr Michael Britton (Herne Bay), Mrs Ann Butcher (Invicta), Mr Ron Lamb (Gillingham), Mr Ian Loftus (Cheriton & Morehall) and Mr John Sibun (Sutton Valence).  A show of hands from the Delegates unanimously elected the members to the County Committee.
17. The Election of Members from the floor for Conference Committee - One member was elected from the floor to the County Conference Committee, namely Mr Steve Woolford (Kent Branch).  A show of hands from the Delegates unanimously elected Mr Woolford to Conference Committee.
18. The Election of Nomination to National Conference Committee - A show of hands from the Delegates unanimously elected nominee Mr Ray Mann (Invicta) to the National Conference Committee.
19. The County Vice Presidents were confirmed as Mr Harry Garrett, Mrs Dot Jackson, Mr Roy Penfold, Mr Steve Woolford and Mr Peter Cooper.  A show of hands from delegates unanimously confirmed the five Vice Presidents.
20. Presentation of Accounts - The County Treasurer, Mr Ray Mann, presented the accounts.  He once again highlighted the much reduced Administration Grant from Head Office - from £11,311 in 2009 down to £5,933 in 2010 and down again to £3,387 last year.  Overall the County increased both its General Fund and its Benevolent Fund ending the year with an overall increase of £6,911.  He remarked that this would have not been possible without much needed donations and said he was very grateful to those Branches and others who continued to send their donations to County as they provided a much needed safety net for benevolence.  The report was proposed as accepted by the Birchington Branch and seconded by the Sevenoaks Branch.
21. Presentation of the County Manager Report - In the absence of the County Manager the County Secretary read Mr Simpson’s report which covered the Pathway to Growth initiative and the subsequent formation of a Change Team to formulate a new Corporate Strategy and the new Health and Welfare Strategy.  The latter recognises the key areas of need and encourages branches and volunteers to get more involved as well as providing an integrated service involving external agencies, something Kent has already pioneered with its Veterans Outreach Support drop-in service.
22. County Reports  - All present had copies of the following reports:

County Poppy Appeal Coordinator’s Report

County Benevolence Officer’s Report

County Recruiting Officer’s Report

County Training Officer’s Report
County Youth Officer’s Report

County Public Relations Officer’s Report
Acceptance of the reports was proposed by Canterbury Branch and seconded by Shoreham Branch.
23. Presentation of Report by the County Training Officer - Mr Cast spoke about the need for training not only in Kent but across the Legion.  In this Kent was quite advanced in promoting training compared to many others.  So far he has received a very good response to his forthcoming Branch Officer seminars on 18th February and 3rd March which is extremely encouraging.  He said that some branches had problems completing their end of year accounts and he would therefore be running a basic bookkeeping course for Branch Treasurers later in the year.  In a bid to save money and also to make it easier for volunteers a number of National courses could be held in counties and this year would see Branch Management and Branch Treasurer courses being held in Kent leading to a National qualification and certificate.  He also recognised that, although there were National courses for Caseworkers there was nothing for Branch Welfare Committees or Welfare Representatives.  He was therefore planning a seminar, hopefully in April or May, concentrating on the roles and responsibilities of those in Branches. 

24. County Plan - All present had a copy of the County Plan for the years 2012-2015.  The Chairman said that a great deal of thought had gone into its preparation as it would not only act as a guide for all but also affect the allocation of a grant from Head Office in this year’s budget.  He said that it would be constantly reviewed throughout the year and it was hoped that branches would also provide some input.  The County Plan was unanimously accepted by the delegates.
25. Conference then adjourned for a short break.  On returning a presentation was made to the Mayor and Mayoress of Maidstone who had to leave for another engagement.
26. County Chairman’s Address - The Chairman reported that 2011 had been another difficult year saying that branches had lost many good Legion Members who will be hard to replace.  At County level he mentioned Parade Marshal Mr Doug Pursglove and Mrs Jean Lamb who was a great supporter of her husband, the former County Treasurer, and of Kent County.  Mr Richard Purton is now County Parade Marshal and Mr Mike Kirkham-Ingram is Assistant Parade Marshal.  Mrs Susan Foster is Youth Officer, Mr Richard Cast is Training Officer and as Mr Mac Wilkinson stood down as Publicity Officer Mrs Mary Eldridge has agreed to take this important position on.  He thanked the branches for their support and having the faith to put him back in Office, and he welcomed Mr Richard Cast as his Vice Chairman saying that it would be good for County as between the two of them they would be able to attend more Branches.
     The 90th Anniversary year had seen concerts at Canterbury and Rochester Cathedrals and the Chairman paid special thanks to David Cole Director of Music of the Central Band of the Royal British Legion, who put together excellent programmes of music for both concerts, and to soprano Margaret Threadgold who was excellent.  The Chairman’s Challenge was well supported by many branches with a wide range of activities put on.  The Cathedral Concerts raised about £8,000 and the Chairman`s Challenge £47,000 - an excellent result.
     He said he Group System was not working as it should with only four or five Groups active.  Together with the Vice Chairman and County Secretary he said he intended to have another look in to this.  He thanked County Secretary Tony West who had been very busy throughout the year.  Changes were still filtering through from Head Office with some being well accepted than others.  It seemed however that all the changes seem to put extra work on the County Secretary.
     The Chairman said he would be making some changes during the forthcoming year.  He proposed to set in place a Ceremonial Committee to run the County Parade and assist branches that wish to put on a Parade and wanted to promote the use of the Legion Hymn and Prayer within Church Services - something the County Padre is very much in favour of.

     He said the Training Officer was putting together a programme of courses within the County and asked that these be well supported.  He also emphasised that we needed to try to attract younger members.  It was happening at Hythe & Saltwood Branch and Club and said we must learn from them.  A suitable seminar will be held shortly.  The Youth Officer was also reported to be working hard and had a page on facebook.  He ended by saying that he had just returned from holidaying in Australia and the local branch of the Returned and Services League of Australia sent their best regards to the Kent members of the Royal British Legion.  The Chairman’s final comment was “Let’s look forward to a good year for Kent.”
27. Resolution (1) - The Delegate for Cheriton & Morehall Branch presented the motion proposing “This Conference requests the Board of Trustees to approach HM Government to change the current way that our ex-Service personnel are dealt with in the benefit system.” There were no speakers for or against the motion which was carried unanimously. 
28. Resolution (2) - A Delegate for Gillingham Branch presented the motion on behalf of the Hythe & Saltwood Branch proposing “This Conference requests the Board of Trustees to update the current membership systems, to enable an authorised Branch official (Membership Secretary or other nominated Branch official) to access the membership records for their Branch online, add new memberships and maintain changes to their own Branch records”. There were no speakers for or against the motion which was carried with 26 voting for and 2 against.

29. Annual Conference Delegate - A show of hands from the Delegates unanimously agreed that, as the only nominee, County Chairman Mr Austin Walker should represent Kent at the 2012 Annual Conference at Scarborough.

30. Address by the Women’s Section County Chairman - Mrs Bunyan reported that the Women’s Section had had another very successful year.  The Annual Conference at Eastbourne in May had seen the election of a new National Chairman and a new Standard Bearer.  The Rt Hon Miss Ann Widdecombe, the County President, had attended the Annual Rally at Aldington Village Hall, also in May, and naturally there was mention of her tremendous success in Strictly Come Dancing.  She said that she was pleased to see a good attendance at the parades during the year and thanked everyone for their attendance.  She was also very pleased at the success of the two cathedral concerts, particularly that at Rochester which she and others considered the better of the two.  The Women’s Section held a very good Conference in November.  Mrs Bunyan gave thanks to her County Secretary who had worked hard to keep open a branch that was very close to closing.   She concluded by thanking the County Chairman and wishing him a successful 2012.
31. Address by Guest Speaker - The Chairman introduced Mr John Crisford, National Vice Chairman who commenced his talk with a look at the changes within the Legion, its Pathway for Growth programme which puts the beneficiaries at the heart of everything we do.  This was followed by a reminder of the Legion’s campaigning successes over the year including the Armed Forces Covenant being written into law and the retention of the Chief Coroner.  On the subject of Remembrance Mr Crisford spoke about Royal Wootton Basset and the 10th anniversary of the National Memorial Arboretum as well as marking the significant uniqueness in our lifetime of last year’s Remembrance Day - 11.11.11.11.  The 90th Anniversary gave the Legion the opportunity to raise its fundraising efforts across the globe as well as commemorating the event at the Service of Thanksgiving at Westminster Abbey.  Around 40 cathedral concerts took place but there were many hundreds of events hosted by branches and clubs as well as the efforts made by individuals raising funds in their own special way.  Mr Crisford then spoke about a number of contentious issues concerning membership including the affiliation fee and the collection of club rents.  Finally he spoke at length about Welfare and the giant leaps forward that have been taken including the Legion’s involvement in the Defence Recovery Capability which includes the Personnel Recovery Centres across the country and the Battle Back Centre.  He threw in the figure of £1.4 million being spent every week delivering welfare support and a few other statistics which showed how vital the Legion is today.  He also made the statement that “We need both volunteers and staff.  The staff can’t do it without you.  And, members and volunteers can’t do it without professional support.  It’s a partnership.  Members, volunteers and staff share a common purpose and that purpose is, to stand shoulder to shoulder with all who serve and to support them, elderly and young alike, as much as we possibly can.”  He finished by saying that 2012 promises to be an equally busy and challenging year.
32. Donations - The Chairman invited branches to present donations to the County President who expressed sincere thanks to those branches on behalf of the County.  Donations were: 

Greenhithe & Swanscombe Branch - £500
Orpington Branch - £500
Ramsgate Branch - £500

Sevenoaks Branch - £688
Shoreham Branch - £500
Sutton Valence Branch - £50
33. County Conference 2013 - It was announced that the next County Conference would be held on Saturday 19th January 2013 at Headcorn Village Hall and the guest speaker would be the Legion’s Director General Mr Chris Simpkins.
34. Presentation of County Awards - The County Chairman invited the County President and the National Vice Chairman to present the awards.
NEWPORT CUP
Chartham Branch

(Branch showing largest increase in membership)

MOORE TROPHY
Elham Valley Branch

(Branch Efficiency)

PENFOLD SALVER TROPHY
Not awarded
(Group showing largest increase in membership)

CONNIE WILLIAMS CUP
Not awarded
(Group Efficiency)

THE SKINNER ROSE BOWL
Mr Steve & Mrs Janet Nastaly
(Person doing most in interest of Welfare)
RBL Village Branch

BRIAN LYONS SHIELD
Mr Jim & Mrs Rosemary Butcher

(Caseworker of the year)
Ashford Branch

CWO AWARD
Mrs Suzy Cooper

(Best new caseworker -

awarded at the County Welfare Update)


MUNGEAM CUP
Mr Richard Bunyan

(Standard Bearers Competition Winner)
Sevenoaks Branch

1945-1995 ANNIVERSARY SHIELD
Mr Geoff Lees

(Standard Bearers Competition Runner Up)
Swanley, Crockenhill & Hextable Branch

BANGER CUP
Not awarded
(Standard Bearers Competition Novice Winner)


JOHN PARTRIDGE SHIELD
Mr Andrew Kerton
(Standard Bearer showing most progress in the year)
Lamberhurst & Bayham Branch

CHARLES STEVENS TROPHY
Mr John Golding

(Person raising most on the Poppy Walk)
Swanley, Crockenhill & Hextable Branch

TOM ASPREY CUP
Shoreham Branch

(Branch raising most on the Poppy Walk)

TOM STYLES SHIELD
Whitstable Branch

(Branch with a Club raising most on the Poppy Walk)
35. Charge of County Standard Bearer - The Parade Marshal mustered the Standard Bearers and the County President charged the Standard Bearer
36. Destroy Ballot Papers - There were no ballot papers.
37. Vote of Thanks - The County Vice Chairman thanked all persons involved with Conference on behalf of the Conference Committee and the County Committee.  He gave special thanks to the dignitaries, the guests and to those at Headcorn Village Hall.  Following Mr Cast’s address presentations were made to Mr & Mrs Crisford.

38. The Raffle Results were then given to Conference- the raffle raised £294.
39. The National Anthem was followed by the March Off of the Standards.
40. Close of Conference at 3.50 pm - the County Chairman thanked all for their attendance 
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